
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At an extraordinary meeting of the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth on Wednesday 16 August 2017 from 7.30pm to 9.30pm.  
Present:-
Councillors Stephen Giles-Medhurst (Lead Member, Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport), Martin Trevett (Lead Member, Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes), Peter Getkahn, Paula Hiscocks, Joan King, David Major, Alex Michaels (substitute for Steve Drury), Debbie Morris (substitute for David Coltman), Sarah Nelmes (substitute for Kate Turner), Reena Ranger and Ralph Sangster (substitute for Ty Harris).
Officers:- 


Sajida Bijle, Corporate Director, Hertsmere Borough Council

Steve Burton, Head of Waste & Street Scene, Hertsmere Borough Council

Clare Fensome, Parking Services Manager, Hertsmere Borough Council

Sarah Haythorpe, Principal Committee Manager


Geof Muggeridge, Director of Community & Environmental Services

  Peter Simons, Traffic Engineer
Charlotte Taffel, Committee Manager

In attendance:-

Councillor Diana Barber

Councillor Sara Bedford 

Councillor Martin Trevett in the Chair

SD08/17
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors David Coltman, Steve Drury, Ty Harris and Kate Turner. Councillors Alex Michaels, Debbie Morris, Sarah Nelmes and Ralph Sangster attended the meeting as appointed substitute Members.
Officers from Hertsmere Borough Council (HBC) were welcomed to the meeting.

SD09/17
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


There were no declarations. 
SD10/17
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS

The Chairman ruled that agenda Item 4 (Parking Enforcement Contract) had not been available five clear days before the meeting, but was of sufficient urgency to be considered by the Committee to enable Officers to progress the recommended option to enable a service level agreement be drawn up with HBC. 

HOUSING, PLANNING AND STRATEGIC SCHEMES

SD11/17
PARKING ENFORCEMENT CONTRACT

The Committee received a presentation from HBC outlining their proposal for a Parking Services Partnership between HBC and Three Rivers District Council (TRDC). 

The Committee was asked to agree that officers continue to progress this option to enable a service level agreement to be drawn up with HBC as the preferred provider based on the proposal submitted as an appendix to the report.

Members asked the following questions with regards to the presentation and the proposed new parking partnership arrangement with HBC. Responses from Officers are detailed below each individual point:-

Q Why were response times for appeals not included under KPIs for administrative procedures?

R The appeals process was undertaken by the Traffic Penalty Tribunal (TPT) rather than being an in-house service. The appeal process was therefore governed by adjudicators and hearings, of which the time frame could vary. It was the individual’s responsibility to contact the TPT with regards to making an appeal.

Q Would there be an opportunity for Members and residents to feed in concerns about particular areas/times of day (e.g. near takeaways in the evening) which would benefit from Civil Enforcement Officer (CEO) presence?

R HBC would deploy a later enforcement and would take into consideration areas of concern to make an enforcement presence felt.


Q Was there a strategy to deal with resident frustrations in that CEOs tend to focus on centres of towns rather than peripheral areas of the District?

R HBC confirmed that all roads within the District that had restrictions would be enforced and included on beats of CEOs; regardless of size and including yellow lines and Community Parking Zones (CPZs).  Roads would be monitored and checked to ensure that there was consistency in ensuring all roads were visited. 


Q Would there be a degree of spontaneity and randomisation in the deployment of CEOs to ensure enforcement presence could not be pre-determined by offenders?



R The same CEO would not visit the same restriction on a particular day/time to avoid familiarly. Enforcement visits would vary week to week. There was also a ‘Satellite beat’ which included areas that did not require the same level of enforcement. At this stage local knowledge from Members and residents would help in understanding the extent of any particular concerns, as well as areas where there was little need for enforcement. 



Q What would be dealt with at the proposed weekly parking surgeries?


R Surgeries provided a forum for discussion on issues such as permits, visitor vouchers, as well as enabling communication. They were not intended to deal with complaints as these were more effectively dealt with via the online reporting system. Furthermore, any complaint needed to be made formally in writing and therefore could not be dealt with at the surgeries. There was no room for discretion in enforcement and that all parking tickets would be dealt with consistently.

Q Members noted the benefit of using lone CEOs on beats Monday to Friday within regular shift patterns, but questioned why two CEOs were deemed necessary on Saturday/Out of Hours beats.

R HBC stated that Saturday/Out of Hours beats posed a health and safety risk to CEOs. To deal with this, CEOs operated with a ‘Skyguard’ lone worker personal alarm which provided direct access to a call centre and the police, rather than using two-way radios.  CEOs would be equipped with a ‘man down’ system for emergencies and a recording facility. However, as there was no back office presence during these times, it was necessary to have two CEOs deployed on the same beat. It was however confirmed that they would not be walking beats in ‘couples’, but would have someone in close proximity in case of any danger. It was also confirmed that on Saturdays, CEOs would not stay in the same location for the entire day.

Q Would the machines be checked daily by the CEOs or through an electronic function, noting the £1k cost of machine maintenance?

R Certain faults with machines would be reported to the back office and certain costs were involved with the software. CEOs would check machines at the start of their beat enforcement to ensure functionality. CEOs had basic training on machines, however any persistent issues would be escalated to supervisors who had advanced training, and then to the contracted engineer.


Q Can HBC do anything to prevent vandalism of parking meter machines?

R Vandalism rates were increasing, and HBC noted particular issues in the run up to the winter holiday period. Vandalism was usually undertaken with regards to emptying machines of coins, and therefore a move towards contactless payments would hopefully reduce levels of vandalism. 

Q Members referenced the statement in HBC’s June 2017 Proposal which stated ‘please note HBC will have exclusive responsibility for the formulation and managements of all beats.’ Members asked HBC if they were agreeable to Member input on the formulation of beats.  


R Information would be gathered on all enforceable roads and they would plan beats using their experience in Hertsmere. If particular areas cause concern, HBC would take the necessary detail and local knowledge to ensure beats accommodate these issues.


Q Members queried the operational practicality of a daily briefing for CEOs before and after shifts, particularly at times where enforcement was needed early on (such as outside schools) and there would be travel constraints due to road congestion.


R The prescribed shift patterns as set out in the proposal were the same as undertaken in Hertsmere, however there would be an element of flexibility when applying the same system to TRDC. There could be an option to operate with different shift times, for example, 9-5, which would depend on where particular problems existed. The daily briefing was primarily for CEOs to check their equipment and to have contact with colleagues. The timing could be changed if deemed necessary, particularly if there were specific concerns with attending school sites early in the morning. 

Q Members requested clarity on the organisational chart and the ratio of supervisors to CEOs.

R HBC envisaged there being two CEO supervisors that covered both HBC and TRDC to ensure that there would be a supervisor available daily for CEOs, in addition to a senior supervisor. All issues would need fleshing out in detail and going forward, there would need to be a project manager to oversee the transition from TRDC’s current system to the proposed system. This was a one off cost as highlighted in the Service Level Agreement Recharges of £40k for mobilisation. Such spending would be transparent and would not be used for any financial gain to HBC. If TRDC decided to enter a Service Level Agreement with HBC, the proposal would be mobilised; ideally to start in October 2017. This would enable sufficient time to transfer from current arrangements and to recruit good quality CEOs.  


Q With reference to the the need for out of hours access for accommodation, Members noted that the TRDC premises were not open at certain hours. How would this be operational?


R The TRDC Traffic Engineer said this had been discussed at a previous meeting and there would be an arrangement to accommodate CEO needs.

Q A Member queried whether there was any flexibility on enforcing restrictions on bank holidays.

R The TRDC Traffic Engineer said there were no parking restrictions on bank holidays in the District. 


Q On the Ambassadorial role of CEOs, would any long term parking issues on non-restricted roads be reported or dealt with?

R The Traffic Engineer said this was a common problem and could be dealt with through licensing. HBC also had this issue also and were looking at public spaces protection orders.


Q Was the percentage of revenue paid from TRDC to HBC net revenue?

R HBC confirmed it was net revenue.


Q Would the procurement of bespoke back office software be a cost HBC would be undertaking if TRDC did not enter into the Service Level Agreement? 


R HBC confirmed that TRDC would co-fund this investment and was reflected in the figures.


Q Would ‘bespoke cover’ for late evenings and Sundays incur an extra cost? 

R HBC confirmed this was part of the enforcement contract and would not incur an extra cost. 


Q A Member asked for clarity on the issue of kerb and pavement parking.

R HBC said that kerb and pavement parking were difficult to enforce as they were outside of restrictions. There were options for dealing with such issues but it was not a blanket implementation and would require discussion with the Traffic Engineer. 


Q Were HBC confident they could apply the same consistent success in Three Rivers?


R HBC replied that was the reason for their proposal, and their main goal was to make a difference. There was not a lot of profit to be made of the partnership, and there is a genuine desire to generate success for TRDC as seen in HBC. 


Q A Member queried the absence of a pool for CEOs and what would happen in the event the CEOs were on annual leave/long term sick.


R There was not a pool of CEOs as a private contractor would have. HBC understood the concern, and had suggested that if there was a period of absence that required additional resource, a known agency of trained CEOs could be used. If there was a requirement for permanent additional CEOs, this could be addressed but would incur an additional cost.

Q Some members of the public took photographs of repeat offenders; could these be dealt with by HBC?

R HBC had not operated using photos provided by members of the public as only CEOs can enforce.


Q What reporting technology was used by CEOs?


R HBC were moving away from handheld terminals to smart phones. Pocket book notes were still advantageous as evidence for appeals. There may be ways of improving technology in the future.


Q Would HBC be involved in the evolution of TRDC’s parking strategy.

R The Director of Community and Environmental Services advised  there were on-going informal discussions on how to develop the overall parking strategy. HBC were offering a Traffic Engineer as part of their proposal, which was crucial to make parking a more rounded service. More detailed discussions on the strategy would continue with Hertsmere.


Hertsmere Officers were thanked for their presentation and Q&A session and left the meeting for Members to discuss the non-public appendix of the report.

Hertsmere Officers re-joined the meeting following the non-public discussion to receive the Committee’s decision on the recommendation.

The decision taken was as follows:-

Councillor Giles-Medhurst, seconded by Councillor Martin Trevett moved the motion as follows:

a) That the Committee agrees to speedily progress the option, based on the overall submitted costs, of working solely with Hertsmere BC which would deliver a Lead Authority Shared Service, for a contract period of 5 years.
b) That prior to the 1 April 2018, a report be brought to the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee on mobilisation for the new contract.
Condition: That HBC provide a further breakdown of non-specified costs for a definitive decision to be made at the Policy and Resources Committee. 

Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

a) That the Committee agrees to speedily progress the option, based on the overall submitted costs, of working solely with Hertsmere BC which would deliver a Lead Authority Shared Service, for a contract period of 5 years.

b) That prior to the 1 April 2018, a report be brought to the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee on mobilisation for the new contract.


Condition: That HBC provide a further breakdown of non-specified costs for a definitive decision to be made at the Policy and Resources Committee. 

SD12/17
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


If the Committee wishes to consider the remaining item in private, it will be appropriate for a resolution to be passed in the following terms:-



“that under Section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined under paragraph 3 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act. It has been decided by the Council that in all the circumstances, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.”


(Note:  If other confidential business is approved under item 3, it will also be necessary to specify the class of exempt or confidential information in the additional items.)

SD13/17
PARKING ENFORCEMENT CONTRACT

 


The Committee considered Appendix D to the report, in addition to a tabled document detailing a breakdown comparison between TRDC’s 2018/19 Budget against and Hertsmere’s proposal costs at 3 August 2017.

The TRDC Traffic Engineer introduced the financial breakdown produced by TRDC, noting the challenges in making a direct comparison due to not having detailed costings from HBC.
Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, seconded by Councillor Martin Trevett moved the motion as follows:

a) That the Committee agrees to speedily progress the option, based on the overall submitted costs, of working solely with Hertsmere BC which would deliver a Lead Authority Shared Service, for a contract period of 5 years.
b) That prior to the 1 April 2018, a report be brought to the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee on mobilisation for the new contract.
Condition: That HBC provide a further breakdown of non-specified costs for a definitive decision to be made at the Policy and Resources Committee. 
Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

a) That the Committee agrees to speedily progress the option, based on the overall submitted costs, of working solely with Hertsmere BC which would deliver a Lead Authority Shared Service, for a contract period of 5 years.

b) That prior to the 1 April 2018, a report be brought to the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee on mobilisation for the new contract.

Condition: That HBC provide a further breakdown of non-specified costs for a definitive decision to be made at the Policy and Resources Committee. 


c)
That Members consider Appendix D to the Procurement of New Parking Enforcement Contract – On-going investigation report.

d)
That public access to Appendix D is denied.










CHAIRMAN
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